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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 7, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 7, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Andrew Livernois and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – Ian Raymond stated he has a Jordan Institute update; the total cost of the Life Cycle Cost Analysis for the Town Garage will be $4,200 dollars. The BOS reviewed the information.  Mr. Raymond noted that the Board would need to okay the contract. Chair Nickerson stated DPW Director Thayer is very happy with the quote.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to move forward with negotiating a contract with the Jordan Institute to provide consulting services for the new Highway Garage. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  TA Veloski was appointed the Town’s liaison. 

 









2.0 Health Officer – Bill Tobin – Chair Nickerson stated Health Officer (H.O.) Bill Tobin’s term has expired and asked him of he still wanted to serve. H.O. Tobin replied yes, of the Town still would like him to. H.O. Tobin stated he has 30-40 years of experience and is pleased to serve.  H.O. Tobin noted that he spends minimal time and charges for minimal time as well with a budget of only a couple thousand dollars.  H.O. Tobin stated he only charges for the actual time he works because he like to keep everything at the very minimum for Sanbornton taxpayers. Chair Nickerson asked if he receives many complaints and H.O. Tobin replied very few, the open well on Shute Hill was the latest one. H.O. Tobin informed the Board that the open well is seven feet from the edge of the road and seventeen feet from the centerline but the well still belongs to the property owner. H.O. Tobin reported that a concrete cap would be placed over the opening, in case the well is needed for future use. H.O. Tobin informed the Board he makes emergency repairs on septic systems & expedites the plans, approves Day Care facilities & Home Care facilities and receives alerts for pandemics.  Selectman Livernois asked if he had any concerns or issues and H.O. Tobin replied no. Chair Nickerson made a motion to reappoint Bill Tobin as the Town’s Health Officer for a term of 3-years.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. H.O. Tobin informed the BOS that the State’s well radius setback is fifty feet and the Town’s setback is seventy-five feet, which has caused him to have to deny or have plans redesigned. H.O. Tobin noted that some exceptions have been made for repair/rebuilding of septic systems on smaller lots and new homes need variances. H.O. Tobin stated the setback is strictly a Health Ordinance and believes the BOS can vote to change it.  Selectman Livernois stated he knows so little about it and asked TA Veloski to check with the LGC to see if they can just vote to change the well radius setback ordinance.   











 
3.0 Ann Littlefield and Jim Wells Re: ZBA appointment – Mrs. Littlefield requested a non-public session. Appointment discussion continued in agenda item #3.2.
 
  3.1
Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A: 3,II (c) (Amended on 8/4/10) – Selectman Livernois made a motion to go into non-public session and Chair Nickerson seconded the motion.  Roll Call Vote: Nickerson-present, Ober-present and Livernois- present. TA Veloski was also present. The BOS entered non-public session at 6:54 p.m. and reconvened at 7:27 p.m. No decision was announced and the BOS voted to seal the minutes.
3.2 ZBA appointments – Mr. Wells informed the Board that he has been a part of the ZBA less than a year.  Mr. Wells stated on the negative side of things, he felt he was under the mushroom when new Land Use Handbooks were ordered and only one person received a copy.  TA Veloski to check on ordering Land Use Handbooks. Chair Nickerson stated the Selectmen’s intent is to have all Boards function better and communication has been a problem but holding interviews has given the BOS a chance to meet with candidates and discuss what could be made better.  Mr. Wells noted that it is easy to criticize from the outside, not from the inside and would help the BOS with anything they need. Selectman Livernois stated the ZBA meets on the 4th Tuesday of the month and asked if the public comments. Ms. Littlefield replied yes, the public comments and the meeting usually run for 1½ hour. Ms. Littlefield noted training is offered by the Local Government Center and the Law Lectures are also offered. Ms. Littlefield stated a comfort level with the Town’s Zoning Ordinances is key.  Chair Nickerson stated he knows the ZBA but not enough and feels the ZBA is probably the most important Board in Town when is comes to regulating. Selectman Livernois noted being a ZBA member is a position with great responsibility. Mr. Wells stated it would be nice to have the regulations presented by the Town Planner, so the Applicant knows what they are in violation of. Selectman Livernois noted that it is very difficult to balance the landowners wants & needs against the ordinances and the public’s safety but sometimes the Board needs to say no, for the Town’s best interests. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint Jim Wells as a fulltime ZBA member and Ann Littlefield as an alternate ZBA member.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Livernois swore them both in.     













4.0 Representative Liz Merry Re: Legislative update  - Telecommunications – Rep. Merry stated she has been involved in a broadband expansion and Town’s have been looking at the ordinance for Wireless Towers. Rep. Merry noted that Sanbornton’s ordinance is very generic and provided the Board with a draft Telecommunications Ordinance. Rep. Merry stated the ordinance details a tower’s parameters.  Historic District Commission – Rep. Merry stated she is finalizing draft documents that will be brought to Town Meeting regarding the ordinances, in order to keep with requirements for things like solar panels, signs and fencing.  Rep. Merry informed the Board she has been through the history but is asking people with expertise to attend meetings that will be held in January, February and March.  Broadband Expansion – Rep. Merry informed the BOS that UNH has been awarded a $44 million dollar grant for broadband fiber and last mile community outreach, which would leverage existing off of the UNH system to connect the College, Schools, Library, Community Centers in to the same network. Rep. Merry reported that New London & Keene would be the pilot towns for the last mile to the middle mile for high speed internet.  Rep. Merry stated she would bring in the maps for the Board to look over. Housing for Homeless Veterans – Rep. Merry noted she is working on support. Commercial Property Assessment – Rep. Merry stated the process is being looked at due to some court cases but it seems there is no real good way to assess commercial property and there are pros & cons from her perspective. Chair Nickerson asked about school funding from the State and Rep. Merry replied she is looking in to the status.  Chair Nickerson noted that the State bonded for building aid and now, cannot afford to pay it and Towns could lose a lot of money in taxes. Chair Nickerson stated the Board continually asks departments to find ways to decrease their budget but the school’s funding continues to increase without State funding. ZBA – Rep. Merry requested that someone from the Master Plan Committee be appointed to the ZBA and offered to provide the BOS with some candidates. Historic Markers – Rep. Merry informed the Board that the marker on Hunkins Pond Road keeps being moved. Chair Nickerson replied he would check with Mr. VanTassel regarding concrete.    







5.0 Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook study – Mr. Foudriat provided the BOS with an agreement from NH DES for signature and the Board reviewed. Mr. Foudriat stated Task #1 and Task #2 are complete, Task #3 has been started but the BOS needs to be involved.  Mr. Foudriat noted that AE COM scored 91% and they are very qualified. Mr. Foudriat informed the Board that a price would still need to be negotiated with the State funding. Chair Nickerson referred to the $5,000 dollars that was spent on Milfoil Eradication and informed Mr. Foudriat that a member of the Budget Committee was contacted by a resident (Earl Leighton), stating that the silt fence was removed and left on the property and they wanted to pump silt as well.  Chair Nickerson stated Mr. Leighton said only one bag was picked and the Town needs to be sure it got its monies worth.  Mr. Foudriat stated DES selected the contractor but he would look into the issue.  The BOS thanked Mr. Foudriat for all of his hard work.  















6.0 Old Business
6.1 Maple Circle – TA Veloski reported that Paul Fluet says Hiltz Construction is coming in with a bid and WDA’s William Blaisdell has okayed. 
6.2 “Y” Project – All set for final DES approval.




  6.3
RFQ’s for Bay & Upper Bay Roads – The BOS will interview the Louis Berger Group, McFarland and Hoyle & Tanner next Tuesday.  


   
              6.4
Metro cast Re: Ascertainment Hearing – Fairpoint Representative to meet with the BOS, date to be determined. Hearing scheduled for 9/15/10.  














  
7.0 New Business









  7.1
ZBA – Selectman Livernois made a motion to send Bill Whalen a letter regarding his non-reappointment.  Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.
 
7.2 Salt Contract – Granite State Minerals – Tabled signature. 


   7.3
DPW Re: F250 lease – The BOS signed the application for the financing with Key Bank.












8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.











9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	21.008 & 12 
	Gardner, Richard & Nina 
	Timber Intent 
	Approved


10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






11.1 6/30/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, June 30, 2010. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of June 30, 2010 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




















12.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 




        








  

13.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                          13.1 Shute Hill – extra drainage – Paul Fluet has sent a draft design to DES.
             13.2 Building Permit instructions– Proposed changes – TA Veloski provided the Board with a revised Building Permit instructions and the BOS agreed with the changes. 13.3 Letter – House of Corrections – TA Veloski stated he would be sending a letter of thanks but there is a problem with transportation and the P.D. could transport or a town vehicle could be used only. TA Veloski proposed using the decommissioned police cruiser as a “Town” vehicle. Chair Nickerson recalled the time when AA Jutton visited his property in his personal vehicle. The BOS agreed to try it. 
             
               13.4 Perambulation – Selectman Livernois offered to perambulate Meredith and Franklin. Selectman Ober offered to perambulate New Hampton. 

            13.5 ZBA – vacancies – Has been advertised. 





  13.6 New Laptop – TA Veloski informed the Board that a new laptop would be purchased in the amount of $1,078.99 dollars, with an extra $200 dollars left over. TA Veloski asked permission to purchase a new 21” screen for AA Jutton. The Board agreed this would be okay.  TA Veloski noted the old laptop would be given to the DPW.  



 

14.0 Selectmen’s Reports
- None at this time. 









 
15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 14, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:29 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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